
Minutes of the Patients Participation Group meeting
Tuesday, 18th March 2014
at St Luke’s Primary Care Centre
Present 

Joan Randell (Chair) Moira Chapman, Ray Chapman, Christine Churchman, Catherine Donaldson, Brian Morgan,  Chris Page, Pauline Robinson  and Tom Tarry (patients) and Graham Jamieson (Managing Partner)
Also in attendance Shirley Brown, Geoffrey Beedell and Elizabeth Tregonning
Apologies

All members attended this meeting.
Welcome
JR extended a warm welcome to Shirley Brown, Geoffrey Beedell and Elizabeth Tregonning, three potential new members who attended this meeting, initially in the role of observers. 
Minutes of the meeting held on 18th February
The minutes of the meeting were accepted as a true record subject to two amendments, clarification presented by JG. 

The final report on the Care Quality Commission, which took place in January 2014, is now available on the practice website via a weblink. 
Funds raised by the PPG are currently held under a nominal code within the practice SAGE accounts. As such, there is no separate PPG account and therefore no signing authority is required. This arrangement can be changed if required under a new PPG constitution. 

Matters arising from that meeting
CC had noted that certain procedures were available at other practices and was interested to learn if similar are available at St Luke’s. JG confirmed that the practice offers an enhanced service with comprehensive minor injuries treatments such as stitching, minor surgery of “lumps and bumps” and joint injections. Other services available include phlebotomy (which is no longer universally provided at all practices), vasectomy and physiotherapy.

In response to an earlier suggestion (PR and RC), an order has been placed for a special large, lockable box for the storage of prescriptions waiting collection from reception. This should make it easier to locate scripts, reduce waiting times and minimise queues.
Practice Update
The Winter Newsletter included information about the pressures on doctors caused by the Dr First appointment system. The article has led to a certain amount of conjecture and rumour.  JG clarified the current position. Dr Burada will leave the practice at the end of March, a new doctor has been appointed to take up duties in October and a further interview will be held in early May. Both new appointments are at Partner level. Therefore, the number of doctors will be increased by one. Also, one doctor has changed their working arrangements and Dr Coombes has retired from practice. 
Patient Questionnaire 2013/14 and Development Opportunities
For several years, the practice has sought to obtain the views of patients about the delivery of service and the care they receive using the Annual Patient Satisfaction Service. The PPG has been involved in formulating the questionnaire which has been modified over time. Recently, feedback was sought on ther topics, for example, views about the new surgery. Responses were collated in-practice. The whole process took several months to complete. Therefore, it was decided to adopt the General Practice Assessment Questionnaire (GPAQ), a fully inclusive package.
Responding to CC’s request for the system to be outlined for newcomers, JG explained that GPAQ is a comprehensive and established package used by many practices.  Each doctor asks a random selection of fifty patients to complete the survey. Completed questionnaires are returned anonymously to a postbox in Reception. The questionnaire covers the same areas as the in-house version but with more differentiation. However, the statistical outcomes provide a greater breadth and depth of information than before. Benchmark data based on returns from a very large national sample over several years allows each individual practices to compare their outcomes, to identify their strengths and opportunities and, in turn, to define their own development priorities. 
The outcomes of the 2014 survey report have been used to identify Development Opportunities for the year ahead. Progress is already underway on some of the following three priorities - reception, telephone systems and appointments including on-line booking. The Development Opportunities proposal was presented to the meeting. BM endorsed the proposal because it is designed to address the three areas of greatest divergence between practice outcomes and benchmark indicators. There were no objections to the Development Opportunities being adopted and progressed.

Copies of the 2013-14 Local Patient Participation (LLP) Report were sent to members before the meeting. GJ invited individual comments or queries.

The practice is determined to address issues and progress has already been made in some aspects of the three key areas as follows:
Appointments - A contract has been agreed with Patient Partnership Voice Connect which will give patients the facility to electronically book appointments at any time of the day or night. To ensure efficient operation of the system, eight extra telephone lines are about to be installed and the system will become operational from 24th March 2014. Patients will be able to book appointments for the next day the surgery is open by following a sequence. The system can be updated locally to allow maximum flexibility and respond to changing circumstances. The total investment of this element is in the order of £20,000.
Reception - The number of reception staff is to be increased with the addition of two further newly appointed colleagues. This will allow the reception area on the first floor to be manned. GB outlined a scenario that he overheard between a patient and a Receptionist. He asked if a private consultation room was available where such discussions could be conducted in privacy. Confirming that such an area is available, GJ said that one of the modules of the forthcoming training addresses how difficult situations like the one described can be managed effectively for staff and patient. Also, in the specific example given, the assistance of the supervisor might have been appropriate.
Following comment from CD, there followed a discussion about steps which have been taken to improve the patient experience by reducing queues. Collection of prescriptions can slow the flow at Reception especially when scripts remain with doctors until late in the day or are misplaced elsewhere. This will be addressed by the introduction of Electronic Prescription Service (EPS) which will allow doctors to send scripts electronically directly to the pharmacy of the patient’s choice. CC noted that scripts are sometimes lost. The system, which can also be used for repeat prescriptions, addresses this problem. Most local pharmacies are now suitably equipped. MC suggested that some patients lack confidence in the self-check-in system and double check with reception. A bell is now used to attract reception staff if the desk is unmanned. GJ pointed out that remote monitoring by CCTV showed that long queues can also clear very quickly.
CQC Feedback
Inspectors from the Care Quality Commission visited the practice in January 2014. The report on the inspection was published in February and is available on the practice website via a web-link. 
GJ provided background information about Care Quality Commission inspections which consider the provision at care homes and dental practices. From 2012, inspections of GP practices were included in their two-year cycle. CQC’s powers are wide and, where warranted, can lead to closure if lack of compliance is found. GP practices are given only limited notice of the inspectors’ visit. A range of “standards” apply. In the case of St Luke’s, the practice was informed that five nominated areas of compliance would be considered. The senior partner, receptionists, some other staff, seven patients and two members of the PPG were interviewed. JR added that the run-in period prior to inspections was about to change. In future, two weeks advance notice will be given. 

GJ gave examples of the interviews with staff, making particularly note of areas including safeguarding and whistleblowing. There were concerns about the non-clinical background of the inspection team and the way that some questions were posed. 

The inspection report showed that all five of the selected standards were judged to have been met.
BM commended the practice on meeting all five standards and on the many positive aspects of the report. The personal statement drew attention to some of the information provided to inspectors and reported by them. Specifically, this applied to information about staff training, recording, complaints received and safeguarding. GJ responded that the practice had provided all the information requested by inspectors. Also, that, on occasions, it is difficult to differentiate between patients’ concerns and complaints. 

Other comments included inspection teams from similar government agencies required the complaints lodged in the previous six months (CC). Examples about the manner in which complaints/concerns are seen to have been dealt with or recorded were also put forward (RC & CD).
Draft Constitution and Date of Annual General Meeting
JR outlined the process of discussion and selection of clauses based on six exemplars from other PPGs.  This was carried out over two interim meetings in January and February. In the period since, members had reflected on parts of the process and some of the wording. Queries and comments were:
· All patients are automatically members but would all be able to vote at the time of the AGM?

· Potentially very large numbers may want to attend the AGM, where would it be held? (GJ)
· Large numbers may be attracted by particular issues. (GJ)
· Why is an AGM necessary? (TT)

· An alternative to an AGM would be to give 21 days’ notice and invite votes in writing (RC)

· To ensure that the PPG is open and transparent in its dealings (CC)

· Is the terminology “critical friend” appropriate / most suitable? objective 3 (JR) 
· The words “to be consulted ….” could be inserted after “critical friend “ objective 3 (GB)

· The PPG works in its present format. Why are the proposed changes necessary? (TT)

At this point, the meeting had exceeded its allotted time. It was agreed to hold an interim meeting to give further consideration to the draft constitution. Action – BM to contact Barbara Hogg, Secretary of the Saxon Spires PPG, inviting her to nominate available dates.

Other items
It was proposed (MC) and agreed that the item about a suggested presentation about the PPG for display on the big screens should be carried over to another meeting.
New members were invited to provide their contact details. The list of all members and their details will be updated and circulated to other members.
 Next Meeting
The date of the interim meeting to revisit the draft constitution has been arranged around Barbara Hogg’s availability and will take place on Wednesday, 23rd April
JG requested that GJ should be present.

The date of the next meeting will be Wednesday, 25th June starting at 6.15 p.m. 
This will be a quarterly meeting and a full agenda will be circulated before this date.
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